
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

March 18, 2008

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 10:46 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Margaret Urban

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Curtis Kratz moved approval of the February 2008 minutes; Joyce Hatala seconded the motion.  Bernie Hoffnar and Walter Heine noted a typographical error.  The minutes were approved with the revision.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Cynthia Carrow announced that Joyce Hatala has been reappointed by the Senate.  The following members are seeking reappointment: 

· Thad Stevens  (House appointment) 

· Curtis Kratz  (Senate appointment)

Also, Cynthia reported that there’s no word yet on a replacement for DeEtta Antoun.
A sympathy card for Paul Hess’s family was circulated for the members to sign.  Paul W. Hess, Ph.D., resigned from Council in 2004, after being an active member for more than 17 years.  From June 1988 through June 1990, he guided CAC as its chairperson.  Dr. Hess also served with distinction as chair of two Council committees – Air and Environmental Standards.  During his tenure, he served as an elected representative to the Environmental Quality Board and also represented Council on the Solid Waste Advisory Committee, Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee and Water Resources Advisory Committee.  In addition, Dr. Hess’s insights into air pollution control made him a particularly valuable member of several regional Clean Air Stakeholders Groups.

Cynthia reminded the members to put their cell phones on vibrate/silent and to leave the room if they have to accept a call.

III.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, updated his council’s priorities and activities for the coming year:
· Trails and Greenways Study - CNRAC staff spent several months interviewing people who are involved in the planning, construction and maintenance of the state’s 3,000+ miles of trails.  The interviewees also included the trails’ recreational users.  More than 50% of those interviewed are worried about the maintenance of Pennsylvania’s trail system.  They expressed concern about the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources (DCNR) investing money into new trails rather than maintaining existing ones.  They also questioned who should/could maintain the trails, e.g., DCNR, local residents, environmental organizations, etc.  Kurt shared this information with DCNR and, this summer, CNRAC will assist the department with following up on this issue.
· “Shaping a Sustainable Pennsylvania: DCNR’s Blueprint for Action” - CNRAC will follow up with the public and stakeholders to see if DCNR is meeting the goals that were developed in the action plan.  Kurt said six public listening sessions will be scheduled in the summer/fall.  He said the department appreciates Council gathering this feedback for them.  It has not been decided if DCNR will participate in the sessions because Council would like to provide a neutral environment in which people can speak freely.
· DCNR Grants Program – The department awards approximately $40 million in grant money annually, but does not have the staff resources necessary to fully evaluate the completed grant projects.  CNRAC will be assisting the department by reviewing some grants from the last 10-12 years to determine why some grant projects succeed while others fail.  Kurt said the Council expects to determine which grants will be reviewed within the next few weeks.
· CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup – The workgroup held a conference call on March 17 to discuss the latest draft report.  The group also identified which DEP/DCNR staff they would present with the draft findings and recommendations.  
To further expand on his response to Richard Manfredi at the last meeting regarding conservation grants, Kurt said that, in his opinion, approximately $1 million (out of $40 million) is awarded annually directly for conservation, using county inventories and the Wild Resource Conservation Fund (WRCF) as examples of direct conservation funding.  Cynthia noted that the $1 million figure does not include monies used to acquire land for conservation.
Curtis Kratz, a supervisor for Franconia Township, said the township maintains its own trails and he believes other townships in Montgomery County also provide in-house maintenance of their trails.  Kurt said the situation in Montgomery County is unique because they have the money to support this service.
Bernie Hoffnar thanked the CAC/CNRAC staff for their efforts with the joint workgroup.
Burt Waite asked Kurt about the logistics of the public listening sessions.  Kurt said the Council must decide when and where to hold the sessions and also who to invite.  Additionally, they must develop questions that will solicit the information that they need to determine if DCNR has met, or is meeting, its goals.  Kurt said it’s important that CNRAC control the flow of information in order to get the most from these sessions.  In response to a question from Cynthia, Kurt said they have money in their budget to fund these sessions, although not much additional expense is expected.
Joyce Hatala asked if the WRCF was a line item in the budget.  Kurt said no, the WRCF relies mostly on the sale of license plates and other items.  He said the fund has been struggling and DCNR has been able to provide some financial assistance.  Kurt said the check-off box in the state tax form also helps provide revenue for the fund.
IV.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.

X.
DEPARTMENT REPORT

Kelly Heffner, director of the DEP Policy Office, gave the department report in Secretary McGinty’s absence.  She updated Council on the following issues:

· Budget – Kelly said the House and Senate budget hearings went very well and there were no unanticipated questions.  The legislators praised the efforts of DEP’s regional offices.

· Energy - Special Session HB1 was passed by the House and now goes to the Senate.  The bill authorizes $850 million in debt to fund a renewable energy program and a funding mechanism.   The Senate passed its own renewable energy bill and funding mechanism in December with a price tag of $650 million.
· Legislation – DEP’s Office of Chief Counsel will be reviewing the open records act that was signed by the Governor on Feb. 14.
· Appointees to the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force will be announced shortly.  Kelly will provide Council with a list of the names and the itinerary for the public meetings.  She will also provide Council with updates on the Task Force’s activities.  The Task Force must develop a report by Oct. 1.
· Act 54 – Deputy Secretary Scott Roberts will join Council later this morning to discuss the recommendations from the last report.
· CAC/DEP Advisory Committees Report – A meeting with the Policy Office and DEP’s advisory committees’ liaisons is tentatively scheduled for April to discuss the report’s recommendations, e.g., timely flow of information from DEP to the committees.
· Shaffer Mountain – On Feb. 19, DEP sent Shaffer Mountain Wind, L.L.C., a letter containing questions, concerns and technical deficiencies regarding their NPDES permit and comments from the public.  Kelly will send Sue a copy of the letter.
· Title IV – Kelly said the department has issued a press release in which the Secretary refutes a newspaper article stating that DEP would not be using Title IV money for waterways polluted by acid mine drainage.  Kelly will provide Council with copies of the press release.
· Ryerson Station State Park Dam – Kelly could not provide much information because of the ongoing litigation, but she did say that Consol Energy has filed an objection to the lawsuit. 
In response to a question from Bernie Hoffnar, Kelly said that the Secretary was on her way to Atlanta and Barb Sexton was on a conference call.
Sue Wilson asked Kelly to clarify if DEP had made a decision on the option to set aside 30% of the state’s Title IV funds to address acid mine drainage.  Kelly said no decision has been made yet.  She added that the department is considering ways to increase the earnings on whatever amount is set aside, i.e., investment options.  Sue mentioned that the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board met with the Treasury Department last October to discuss investment options for the Title IV money.  Kelly said she was aware of the meeting and would follow up on it.
VI.
STRATEGIC PLANNING MEETING
Cynthia Carrow reported that CAC held strategic planning meetings last night and this morning before the full Council meeting.  Council revisited its mandates, as laid out in its enabling legislation, Act 275 of 1971.  In addition, Act 95 of 1992 directs DEP to consult with Council when considering state implementation plans and regulations under the Clean Air Act.
As an outcome of the meeting, Council formed a Strategic Planning Workgroup that will flesh out and develop game plans for several internal issues, such as timely access to information and elevating Council’s profile with the legislators and within DEP.  The following members will serve on the workgroup:  Cynthia Carrow, Jolene Chinchilli, Brian Hill, Bernie Hoffnar and Thad Stevens.  Rich Manfredi will serve as the chair. 
VII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Administrative Oversight (Chair: Vacant) – Nothing to report.
Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – AQTAC meets on March 27.  The Bureau of Air Quality is scheduled to come to Council’s April meeting and give a presentation on the proposed adhesives regulation and an update on the status of the 5-Year air report.
Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Sue said that Scott Roberts, Deputy Secretary for Mineral Resources Management, will stop by the meeting today to discuss the status of recommendations in the last Act 54 report.  Also, Tom Fidler, Deputy Secretary for Waste, Air and Radiation Management, is on the agenda this afternoon to respond to Council’s letter regarding revisions to the residual and municipal waste regulations.
Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Nothing to report.
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – As a result of the Strategic Planning Meeting, the committee will revisit the recommendations in the advisory committees report.
Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – Burt said the committee is going to invite third-party water quality experts to the April meeting to discuss the tributary strategy.
A discussion ensued regarding Council’s position statement on sewage infrastructure needs, which was approved at last month’s meeting.  A couple of members thought the statement combined two issues, the Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy and statewide infrastructure funding, and wanted it retracted or revised.  However, since the issue warranted further discussion and not all Council members were present, it was agreed that the current position statement will stand until a revised statement can be considered.  Cynthia Carrow recommended that a workgroup be formed within the Water Committee to address this issue; Walter Heine and Thad Stevens volunteered to serve on it.  Walter recommended that Burt contact Jolene Chinchilli and Brian Hill, who were not present, to also serve on the workgroup.  Cynthia asked Burt to prepare the workgroup’s purpose statement.
Sue reported that the group who spoke to Council in November about chloramine being added to their drinking water was granted a hearing with the Public Utility Commission.  The group had been denied hearings from both DEP and the Environmental Hearing Board.
CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) – The group has drafted their report and is now going to meet with staff from DEP and DCNR to review the findings and recommendations before presenting it to both Councils for approval. 
VIII.
ACT 54
Deputy Secretary for Mineral Resources Management Scott Roberts provided an update on the recommendations from the 1998-2003 Act 54 Report.  Act 54, which amended the Bituminous Mine Subsidence and Land Conservation Act, requires DEP to collect and analyze data on the effects of deep mining on subsidence of surface structures/features and water resources, including public and private water supply sources.  The data and relevant findings are then presented in report form to the Governor, General Assembly and CAC at five-year intervals commencing in 1993.  Research for the 1998-2003 report was conducted by the California University of Pennsylvania, Department of Earth Sciences.

Many of the recommendations have been addressed.  A brief summary of those not yet addressed are listed below:
· Use a GPS unit to determine the exact coordinates for every water source that’s scheduled to be undermined - DEP needs to obtain special equipment to complete this recommendation.  Additionally, Mr. Roberts said satellite pictures are not feasible in some areas because of the terrain.
· Apply the fixed distance findings when evaluating water supply claims – Act 54, which requires the use of the 35-degree angle of hydrologic influence, would need to be amended to implement this recommendation.
· Identify and map springs that have migrated (been replaced by down-slope springs) after subsidence-induced diminution or disappearance. – This has not been completed because of a staff shortage (hydrologists) in the California District Mining Office.
· Thoroughly document pre-mining mitigation techniques to prevent or lessen potential damage caused by subsidence. – Mr. Roberts said DEP is struggling with this one because techniques differ from home to home.
· Record distance to type of mine subsidence effect, e.g., tension, compression, etc., to enhance the ability of investigators to quantify the effects of subsidence on structures. – DEP has not taken a comprehensive look at this recommendation yet.
· Record information on the architectural type of construction in the Bituminous Underground Mining Information System (BUMIS). – DEP typically doesn’t do this and sees no value in this recommendation.
· Electronically store and map all information on wetlands through GIS software. – DEP has not been able to extract the data.
· Establish a reporting protocol with public utilities and township/county authorities that includes the cooperative exchange of specific information about subsidence, e.g., costs of repairs/replacements, exact location of any subsidence impact, etc. – DEP is having a difficult time getting this information from local municipalities and utility companies.
· Establish a reporting protocol with PennDOT that will enable any future Act 54 researchers to identify the extent and specific locations of damage to Commonwealth roads. – DEP is having a hard time getting this information from PennDOT.
· For future Act 54 reports, conduct the study period either contemporaneously with the assessment period or at increments during the assessment period.  This approach would expedite the completion of the report upon the termination of the assessment period and would also, at the very least, aid in the accurate mapping of features. – The California University of PA professors who conducted the research for this report have since retired.  No one else from that university has volunteered to take over this activity.  DEP has contacted other institution/organizations, but have not found anyone to conduct the research for the next report, which covers the years 2003-2008.
Mr. Roberts said that DEP is still considering how to accomplish the next report, given budget constraints.  The act states that the data compiled for the report “shall be analyzed by the department, utilizing the services of professionals or institutions recognized in the field, for the purpose of determining, to the extent possible, the effects of deep mining on subsidence of surface structures and features and on water resources, including sources of public and private water supplies."  Council and others questioned the credibility of a previous report done in-house, so Mr. Roberts would prefer to identify a credible external expert.
In response to a question from Sue, Mr. Roberts said the department has received federal grant money to support the program.  However, over the years, Congress has generally kept that grant level the same, while costs to conduct the program have increased.  That grant figure has been decreased even further with the latest budget from the White House.  Mr. Roberts said the department has some discretion to move money around for this project.
Thad Stevens asked about the reliability of the state’s wetlands inventory map.  Mr. Roberts said the map is a good starting point, but many wetlands have not been delineated.
Burt Waite asked if there was a deadline for the next Act 54 report.  Mr. Roberts said the end of the next reporting period is August 2008, and it will take about a year to complete the report.
Walter asked about the Title IV 30% set-aside money.  Mr. Roberts said that no decision has been made for 2008, 2009 or 2010.  He said the department must establish a process for deciding whether and how to use future set-aside monies; it will not be a one-time decision.
Mr. Roberts said that the mining budget is the same as last year’s.  He told Council that there is an on-going battle with the federal Office of Surface Mining regarding money for mining emergencies.  Pennsylvania and Kentucky did not seek delegation to deal with AML emergencies.  In FFY 2009, OSM will no longer provide funds specifically for emergencies and states must instead use money from their AML grants.  He said that DEP is working with the PA Congressional delegation on this issue.
In response to a question from Bernie Hoffnar, Mr. Roberts said that DEP will include CAC and MRAB in the decision-making process for whether and how to use the set-aside funds.
IX.
BUREAU OF AIR QUALITY REGULATORY UPDATE
Susan Hoyle from the Bureau of Air Quality presented the final Consumer Products rulemaking.  The public hearing was last November and the public comment period was from September 15 to December 26.  Susan said the department received seven comments from five organizations and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission.  She said the comments were mostly supportive.
Susan said modifications from the proposed to final version included definition changes and display of the date code.    Also, tertiary butyl acetate has been added to the list of compounds exempt from the definition of volatile organic compounds (VOC) to be consistent with the federal rule.
Susan said the rulemaking is scheduled to go to EQB in June.

X.
WASTE REGULATIONS REVISIONS AND COUNCIL’S LETTER
Tom Fidler, Deputy Secretary for Waste, Air and Radiation Management, updated Council on the revisions to the municipal and residual waste regulations and also discussed Council’s letter regarding the revisions.
He thanked Council for their thought-provoking questions, which help the department to refine and improve the package and continue the dialogue.
Mr. Fidler gave a brief chronology of the department’s evaluation of its waste program.  DEP first looked at the residual waste program to try and improve opportunities for better managing residual waste materials.  The Waste Redux process resulted in a number of recommendations that are moving forward.  The next step was looking at the municipal waste stream and what changes could be made to policies, regulations to improve opportunities for beneficial use of municipal waste material.  As part of the process, DEP utilized SWAC and additional stakeholders.
Based on information gathered from the stakeholder process, the department consolidated the two regulations to eliminate duplicative language and to ensure that they optimized opportunities for beneficial use for both residual and municipal waste.
When Steve Socash attended Council’s meeting in January to discuss the revisions, the department was on a fairly aggressive schedule and was planning on asking for a recommendation from SWAC in April.  Mr. Fidler said the department has now relaxed that time frame in order to have further dialogue on several issues, e.g., permitting process, commodity bans, etc.

One of the recommendations from the stakeholders’ process was to optimize beneficial use by taking a careful look at what is defined as a waste, i.e., reuse, reclamation, recycling, etc.  To that end, DEP modified/relaxed the definition of waste and developed a permitting hierarchy, i.e., permit-by-rule, general permit, individual permit for beneficial use, etc.

Throughout this process, the bureau continues to have ongoing discussions/meetings with the regional offices and also with the regulated community, e.g., PWIA, SWANA, local government associations, municipal authorities groups and township supervisors.  Mr. Fidler said the department will also conduct regular workshop sessions when the regulations are in a form that is final and ready for dissemination to industry groups across the Commonwealth.
The overall objective of this effort has been to provide opportunities for innovation, creativity and market development for components of the waste stream, rather than continuing to place a stigma on commodities/materials long-term.  This approach will lessen the burden on agency staff to review and permit many activities and free up time for inspection of waste management activities.
Sue asked if the department projected the impact these ideas might have on performance measures, e.g., per capita waste generation.  Mr. Fidler said it would be difficult to crystal ball that information at this time.  However, if the commodity bans work as intended the amount of material that wouldn’t need to be permitted would be significant and would grow over time, i.e., 80% less permits with the commodity bans and the relaxed waste definitions.
Bernie Hoffnar asked about how the department would ensure that the banned commodities would be appropriately recycled/reused.  Mr. Fidler said this new process would reduce staff time spent on permit writing, which would allow them to focus on other activities, such as inspection follow-ups, oversight and surveillance.   
Joyce Hatala feels that it’s important to know the per capita waste reductions when it comes to landfill permitting, e.g., if new landfills are needed.  Mr. Fidler said the department does know how much material (in-state and out-of-state) is reaching landfills, but not per capita.
Mr. Fidler then referred to the letter that Council sent him on February 19.  He responded to the questions that were in the letter:

· Implementation and resources – All bureau staff, environmental educators and recycling coordinators will be engaged in outreach on the new regulations and changes.
· Fee Increases – A broad scale increase of fees has not occurred since 2001.  The increases are based on a 2004 workload analysis.
· Sustainable Waste Practices – The new definition of waste does drive the waste program toward more sustainability by encouraging capital investment by the private sector and utilization of components of the waste stream and marketable recyclable commodities.  Regarding misuse of materials no longer within regulatory constraints, there will be performance criteria/requirements for reclamation and reuse of materials that drop out of the definition.  At this time, Mr. Fidler said there is no plan to develop a mechanism for tracking the environmental improvement/economic efficiency resulting from materials that will be dropped out of the system.  They will just continue to track waste flow and waste disposal in the Commonwealth and as that decreases, it will be a clear measure that materials are being beneficially used.
· Permit Review and Renewal Process – Currently, there is a process for a harms benefits analysis and environmental assessment as part of the application for a landfill, processing facility and transfer station.  The department is proposing some changes to that process, i.e., harms benefit analysis and environmental assessment would be conducted for the entire footprint of a proposed facility as part of the initial 10-year operating permit and the public would be informed of that analysis upfront.  In this way, the department avoids problems associated with piecemeal permitting.  Any changes would trigger a harms benefit analysis; if no change, the permit is renewed.  In response to a question from Bernie, Mr. Fidler said the department would rely on inspections and follow-ups to monitor any changes in facility operations.  However, he said the department might want to consider providing an advance notice to communities when a permit is coming up for renewal.  Joyce Hatala shared her concerns about what would happen if a landfill has a 10-year permit, but its waste stream declines because of beneficial use/reclamation.  Would that open the door for that landfill to accept more out-of-state waste?   Mr. Fidler hopes that the private sector would use the commodity bans to plan ahead and divert money from landfills to developing new markets and modifying their business plan.
· Local and Municipal Involvement Process – Right now, DEP and the applicants present the details of the proposal to the host and contiguous municipalities and interested public.  Under this process, it appears that DEP is advocating for the applicants.   DEP is proposing that the applicant conduct this process aggressively with local government officials, environmental groups, property owners, etc, to discuss the local impacts/benefits.   Only after there are public meetings/public comment periods, and when some agreement/acceptance has been reached that the benefits equal or outweigh the impacts on the community, will DEP accept the comment/response document and the application.  Mr. Fidler noted that DEP staff would be available for any of the meetings as needed to answer questions.
· Disposal Bans – The department is proposing disposal bans as a result of recommendations from the Solid Waste Recycling Committee stakeholder process.  Mr. Fidler did not have the specifics on the bans because the department is still in discussions on this issue and open to suggestions.  Walter Heine shared his concern that disposal bans would lead to unexpected consequences for local townships, e.g., illegal dumping.  Mr. Fidler said there is a permit-by-rule built into the package for transfer stations and recycling centers, and added that this is an education issue.  He realizes that this issue is a real concern for Council and would like further discussions to generate some ideas.  
Bernie Hoffnar commented on the applicant conducting the public participation process. He said that local municipalities need to have some confidence that DEP is paying attention to what is going on because communities can get overwhelmed.  He said that DEP still needs to play a role, perhaps not the same role as now, but a role.
Mr. Fidler had to leave for a meeting, but offered to return at the next meeting to continue this discussion and provide updates.  Joyce Hatala suggested that he return after the SWAC meeting in April.   Cynthia Carrow said Council would reschedule a meeting with Mr. Fidler in the near future with either full Council or the Environmental Standards Committee.
XI.
NEW BUSINESS
Joyce Hatala suggested that Council schedule a presentation from the Recycling Market Center before the end of the year on the state of the recycling markets and future initiatives that will affect landfills and waste-to-energy projects.  Bernie said that the Environmental Standards Committee should discuss this issue and offer recommendations. 

Curtis Kratz said that today’s meeting was very informative.  He wondered if the Water Committee’s newly formed workgroup on the Trib Strategy was going to address acid mine drainage as it relates to the sewer issue.  Cynthia said that issue is being regularly addressed by the Water Committee and Title IV Workgroup.
-
-
-

Bernie Hoffnar motioned to adjourn the meeting; Margaret Urban seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:03 p.m.

Notice of the March meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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